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1
PURPOSE 

1.1
To inform Committee of relevant issues which have arisen since the last meeting.

1.2
Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities:

· Council Ambitions – The following reports generally relate to the Council’s ambitions to make peoples lives healthier and safer.

2.
FLUORIDATION OF MAINS WATER - UPDATE

2.1
Further to my last report to Community Committee in November 2007, concerning the issue of the fluoridation of mains water, I wish to update you on recent developments.

2.2
In August 2008, the Council was approached by representatives of East Lancashire PCT asking to attend a meeting of this Council’s Overview and Scrutiny Committee in order to present a report on the fluoridation of public water supplies in East Lancashire.

2.3
PCT’s across the North West are considering the potential for fluoridation of public water supplies as part of an overall strategy to improve oral health of the populations they serve.  The North West Strategic Health Authority (SHA) has asked East Lancashire PCT to indicate whether or not it wishes this possibility to be explored.

2.4
In 2007/08 the PCT’s in the North West formed the North West Fluoridation Evaluation Group who have produced a significant report.  The PCT report is available at http://www.alwpct.nhs.uk/.

2.5
However, the PCT requested initial views ahead of their PCT Public Board meeting on the 25 September.  As such, the PCT briefing report was evaluated and a response was submitted on behalf of the Council, a copy of which is attached as the Appendix to this report.  The report appears to offer no new information or to justify a case for the introduction of fluoridation.

2.6
An invitation has been offered to the PCT to attend full Council on the 21 October to present their report.  A similar invitation will be extended to the UK Councils Against Fluoridation (UKCAF) to attend and present the counter arguments.  This Council is currently a member of UKCAF.

3
RECENT APPLICATIONS FOR GRANT FUNDING

3.1
In February 2008, two applications for funding was submitted to East Lancs PCT entitled “Better Health – Better Life” and “Healthy Life – Safer Homes”.  Unfortunately, neither of the schemes have been successful.

3.2
However, I am pleased to report a successful application in relation to “Safer Food – Better Business”.  A joint bid was submitted on behalf of Ribble Valley, Preston, Wyre, South Ribble and Chorley.  The partnership has been awarded £51,000 to employ independent consultants to undertake coaching visits of Category C premises with low compliance ratings in relation to management issues.

4
DOG WARDEN SERVICE - UPDATE

4.1
I am pleased to report the ongoing success of Ted Kozlowski as acting Dog Warden.  Ted has been very active in undertaking high profile patrols and securing considerable improvement in relation to dog fouling hot spots.  He has also issued six Fixed Penalty Notices since February.  One of the Fixed Penalty Notice remains unpaid and is to be pursued next month in the Magistrates Court.

4.2
With regard to dog bins, we have received a couple of requests from members of the public concerning the provision of dog waste bins.  The present provision was considered and in both instances, the use of existing dog bins has been reviewed resulting in the relocation of under used units to more suitable locations.  In both examples, the relocation was done with the approval of the Parish Councils concerned.

4.3
The stray dog “out of hours” service has been in operation since the 6 April.  I am pleased to report the present arrangements appear to be working satisfactorily and within budget.  I am not aware of any complaints concerning the new arrangements and the level of service provided. 

5
RSPCA ANIMAL WELFARE ‘SILVER’ AWARD

5.1
I am pleased to report that Ribble Valley Borough Council have recently achieved and been awarded the RSPCA ‘silver’ award in relation to our stray dog service. 

5.2
The RSPCA wrote to Councillor Michael Ranson as the Leader in April 2008 inviting applications to be made in relation to this new award, which had been designed to coincide with and reflect the stray dog service changes introduced on 6 April.  The standards represent a wide raft of good practice in relation to advice to dog owners and the handling of stray dogs, which reflects very highly on the standards of service we now deliver and have put in place. An application was duly made in July.

5.3
I am not aware of any other Council in Lancashire who have achieved this award.
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